MAGMA FLOOD CONTROL DISTRICT 

MINUTES OF THE 

Wednesday, March 11, 2009, Meeting

The Meeting was called to order at 3:07 p.m. on Wednesday, March 11, 2009 at Vinson

Dobson’s Office located at 2715 South Alma School Road, Suite 1, Chandler, Arizona.  Present

were President Kent Pace, Secretary Larry Williams and Vinson Dobson.  Also in attendance 
were Stephen R. Cooper, District Attorney, Larry Pfeiffer, Assistance Secretary and Board 
Accountant and Sean Walters of Katmar Construction.  

The first item of business was welcome and introductions which was dispensed without

further comment.  

The next item of business was approval of the minutes of June 23, 2008.  Larry Williams

noted several corrections on the minutes and thereafter the minutes were approved with the 

corrections. Vinson Dobson abstained from voting on because he was not present at the prior

meeting. 

The next item of business was the financial report given by Larry Pfeiffer.  Mr. Pfeiffer

noted that the District had collected approximately $707,000.00 dollars in taxes from July of 

2008.  Mr. Pfeiffer noted that the 1.2 Million Dollar tax levy of the District collected about 

ninety percent (90%) of these taxes in about October /November and May/June of each year.   

Larry Williams noted that he had recently received his tax bill which had a breakout for

the Flood Control District and as it pertained to his residence he noted that the assessed valuation 

was 6.94% less than the 2008 valuation and was to be further  reduced by 37% in 2010.  There was

discussion amongst the Board as to whether this drop evaluation would be a reflection of more 

residences being part of the taxing district or whether this would be a general drop of the value of real property because of the current housing recession.  

The next item of business was a ratification of the bills since the last meeting of June 23,

2008.  Those bills were presented to the Board and the check registrar balance sheet which is 

attached as Exhibit A to these minutes.  A motion was made by Kent Pace to ratify the bills 

and was seconded by Vinson Dobson.  Thereafter it passed unanimously.

The next item of business was an update by Sean Walters of Katmar.  Mr. Walters noted

that ADWR requested some additional work to prove that there were no fissure cracks near the 

Dam.  Mr. Walters noted that there were approximately five (5) tests trenches were requested

by ADWR of which four (4) are now complete and the cracking which was observed was due to 

desiccation as opposed to fissure cracks.  Mr. Walters noted that the last test trench would be 

completed this week and he expected a similar result.    

Mr. Walters noted that the testing and the documentation should be complete in two to

three weeks with the results sent to ADWR.  Mr. Walters also noted by mid May there should be 

a fully approved set of plans for the Dam repair with a proposed repair budget of approximately 

Four Million Dollars.  Vinson Dobson noted because of the downturn in construction this may be 

the time to bid the construction whether it is done in phases or at one time.

Mr. Walters noted that the scope of the repairs would be involve repairing the filter in the

Dam.  Initially, it was believed that because of the problems with the Dam that the repair would 

cost approximately $48,000,000.00 dollars and there were also concerns about fissures and the 

elevation of the Dam needing to be raised.  As a result of the work of AMEC the budget to 
repair the Dam has been reduced to approximately $4,000,000.00 dollars and all that is required 
would be to repair the filter in the Dam which would involve trenching through the center of the 
Dam and having the center being placed by rip-rap rock. 

The next discussion item was a review of the Joint Development Agreement and the

closeout of this phase of the project.  Mr. Walters noted that in November of 2006, an escrow 

opened in which developers deposited approximately $4,000,000.00 dollars with First American 

Title Company.  The District previously had a study conducted wherein it was projected a 
budget of approximately $48,000,000.00 dollars to repair the Dam.  The developers contributed 
to the Joint Development Agreement to determine the actual cost to repair and initial studies for 
the Dam repair.  In February of 2007, the District selected AMEC as their engineer and the 
original contract was approximately $400,000.00 dollars.  Given the findings of AMEC the 
developers and the District believed approximately $3,000,000.00 dollars in the Joint  
Development Agreement would no longer be necessary to fund the studies to prepare the plans to 
repair the Dam.  The parties agreed to leave $1,000,000.00 dollars in the account and allow 
AMEC to do the design work and reports.  

Because of the progress made in selecting AMEC as an engineer the Board decided to

fund the second phase of the report as oppose to utilizing funds from the Joint Development 

Agreement.  Late last year approximately $118,000.00 dollars was returned to the

developers from the Joint Development Agreement.  

The Joint Development Agreement (“JDA”) provided that once the Dam was repaired and funds became available all amounts spent under the JDA (comprising a total of $999,892.38—$624,932.75 from Skyview Farms and $374,959.63 from Aspen Farms) would be

repaid by the District.  President Pace also reminded the Board that a $100,000 contribution to the District had previously been received from AREAD.  Although AREAD did not participate formally under the JDA, President Pace had indicated to AREAD, at the time of accepting the donation on behalf of the District, that he would attempt to have AREAD repaid by the District after the Dam was repaired and the JDA obligations were satisfied.  President Pace noted AMEC did a fantastic job and was not willing to accept the studies for a $48,000,000.00 dollar Dam repair and spent a lot of time with the agencies and at the end of the day found a wise and appropriate solution to repair the Dam.  

President Pace also noted that he has had discussions with NRCS who advised him that

there would not be funding available in fiscal year 2009 for Dam repair in Arizona.  However, 

they noted the possibility that funding would be available in fiscal year 2010 and that this project would at that time be ”shovel ready”.  
The next item of business was approval of the Interim Emergency Action Plan.  President 

Pace noted that pursuant to requirements with the ADWR that we are required periodically to 
update our EAP and in July of 2008, a 250-500 year storm event occurred upstream  which 
provided a significant amount of runoff into the Dam.  President Pace noted that our plan 
was sufficient but Pinal County had additional concerns and he thought it best to placate Pinal 
County by addressing these additional concerns in the updated plan.  A motion was made by 
Kent Pace and seconded by Larry Williams to approve and ratify the Interim EAP.  

The next item of business was a credit memo which was received by the Pinal County

Treasurer’s office.  The credit memo requested any agency that was going to incur more than

$10,000,000.00 dollars in indebtedness to notify the County of their intent to issue debt.  

President Pace noted that the District did not have any intent to incur any debt and it was moved

by Kent Pace and seconded by Larry Williams to respond to the credit memo issued by the 

County.  

The next item of business was a District letter update for the repair of the Dam noting the

results of our studies and the cost of repairing the Dam and upcoming election.  President Pace 

noted that the last letter sent to District owners was August 23, 2007, and that he advised the 

Board that he would prepare a draft of the Board for review.  

The next item of business was a discussion of the general election in October 2009. 

President Pace noted that because of the unique nature of Flood Control Districts election laws

are quite different than the regular State and County Election Laws.   The specific elections laws 

require that the election be held in October and provided for a polling location and monitors to 

oversee the election.  A motion was made by Kent Pace and seconded by Larry Williams to utilize the services of Gust Rosenfeld to oversee the election.  Thereafter this matter passed. 

The next item of business was call to the public and there was no one present to

comment.  

The next item of business was Board Member reports and none were given.

The next item of business was any other matters become forward to the Board which

there were no other matter.  Thereafter, the meeting was adjourned at 4:30 p.m. 

RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED this 23 day of March, 2009.

By:_________________________________

    STEPHEN R. COOPER
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